POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 11 January 2012 

Present:  
K Fuller (Chair), J French, M Fuller, A Munro, F Warner, S Waterston       and D West

In Attendance:           Cllrs J Aitchison and D Milligan

                                    Mrs and Mrs B Cunningham

                                    PCs Gill Lumley and Helen Mason 

                                    Local residents

Apologies:

Cllr B Constable, PC Ian Hutchison and J Weir 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1    Chair welcomed everyone to the first meeting of the new year. Reference was made to the presentation at the December meeting by Kenneth Reid, Architect and Rick Finc, Planning Consultant.  It was felt that their interests lay with the proposals to redevelop the old Staiside Inn site and might not take on board those of the local community.  Following the meeting two emails had been received from them with an implied threat that any objections to the planning application would mean the site remaining derelict.  Outline planning application has yet to be made.

2.    Minutes of meeting of 14 December 2011 and Matters Arising

2.1    Item 1.3 - Lights between Rugby Club and Dalhousie Chesters.  Work had recently stalled due to the recent bad weather and the supply of heads for the street lights. 

2.2     Item 4.7 – security and policing at proposed retail units.  KR and RF asked that the minutes be amended on this item but it was agreed no change would be made.

2.3
Chair invited comments.  It was noted that no information could be found on Eastrigg Development referred to by KR and RF.  The meeting was advised PDCC could make no further comment on the proposals until the planning application was made.  Views of the local residents would be taken on board by PDCC.

2.4      The minutes were approved.  Proposed by DW and seconded by AM.
3.    Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 11 January 2012:

            b/f   36.20                                      

           Account as at 11 January 2012     Bank 66.36                       Cash    14.00

           Total Bank and Cash                              80.36
4.     Police Report
4.1    Crime Statistics – Bonnyrigg & Lasswade December 2011

Total Crimes Recorded: 32
 Total Crimes Solved: 15   46.88% solvency

                    This YTD 42.56%           Last YTD 36.21 %

December break down as follows

Received

Solved
Violent Crime




       0
                       
      0
Sexual Crime




       2

      
      1


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                   15


      8

Vandalism



      
       10


      0

Other Crime


   
       
       5


      6


There have been 319 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of December.

For info – Internet Scam

Since 26/11/2011 reports have been received by Strathclyde Police regarding an Internet scam whereby a pop-up window appeared on complainer’s computers bearing the logos of Strathclyde police and the Metropolitan Police. The window states that illegal activity has been detected on the computer, which has been locked, and a payment of £100 via Ukash is required to unlock it. Fields are provided for inputting the Ukash voucher codes. (If no money has been paid then no further action is required.) Re-booting the computer several times or running an anti-virus scan in safe mode normally clears the web page.

As a result of all the goodies delivered by Santa, making opportunities a-plenty for the proactive criminal, E Division were looking to launch a Property Marking Crime Prevention Campaign in the next two weeks. 

There would be information going out to schools, the local media and tying in with council and voluntary partners.  Forensic DNA property marking kits were available for sale to the general public at the greatly reduced price of £5. There were limited stocks of personal attack key rings at £2.50 apiece and £5 would buy a subsidised shed alarm.

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· Between 1730hours on 29/11/2011 and 0830hrs 02/12/2011 at an address in De Quincy Road, Lasswade persons unknown overcame the padlock security on a garden shed and stole 1 drum kit and 2 electronic amplifiers - approx value in total £800.
· On Saturday 3rd December 2011 Bonnyrigg held its annual ‘Christmas Tree Light switch on.’ The event passed without incident and was well attended. In previous years a road closure was enforced however after the success of last year, the same contra flow system between the Toll and Dobbies Road at its junction with Polton Street was implemented.  Any feedback whether positive or negative would be considered.  Comments from the meeting agreed the contra flow was effective and kept the traffic flowing.
· Between 1800hrs on 4/12/11 and 1700hrs on 5/12/2011 persons forced open a wrought iron gate of an address in Lower Broomieknowe and stole a bronze statue of a full size girl and boy in a leapfrog position, valued at £10,000. On reporting the theft to police an image of said statue was circulated and officers dedicated to the Search and Recovery Team for stolen goods traced the statue to a property in Edinburgh. The male responsible for selling it was identified through enquiries and has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for consideration for prosecution.

· On the 21/12/2011 a drugs warrant was executed and a search was carried out at an address in Bonnyrigg. As a result of this search a large quantity of drugs, specifically cocaine and amphetamine with a street value in excess of £2000 was recovered and 2 persons have been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for consideration for prosecution.

· During the night of Wednesday 21/12/2011 a black SEAT car, parked and unattended in Dalhousie Road East, Bonnyrigg was the target of vandalism. Persons unknown used a car key or similar to inscribe a derogatory comment across the bodywork of the car.

· About 1020hrs on 26/12/2011, in Dobbies Road, near to Pryde Terrace, Bonnyrigg the after described male exposed his genitals to a female member of the public. The male was described as white, approx 6ft, aged 25-30 yrs, clean-shaven and wearing a light grey or blue zipped hooded top with the hood over his head and grey cotton tracksuit bottoms.

· About 2220hrs on 29/12/2011, 2 persons were reported to be driving around the Bonnyrigg area randomly shooting paint pellets from within. The vehicle was traced in Dundas Street and following a search of the car and occupants officers recovered a quantity of herbal cannabis, a toy paintball gun and a quantity of paint pellets. The car was seized under ASBO legislation and one occupant charged with possession of a controlled substance.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Officer or Bonnyrigg Police Station. PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell

E-mail  EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk  Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

5.
Secretary’s Report
5.1
A letter had been received inviting PDCC members to the annual open meeting of the Midlothian Access Forum to which a range of groups with an interest in cycling, walking and horse riding would be attending.  The meeting would be held at Dalkeith Arts Centre, 2 White Hart Street, Dalkeith on Monday 30 January from 11.00 to 12.30.  
6.  Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1   Cllr JA referred to the visit to Mavisbank House on 9 January. The intention was to compulsory purchase property.  It was thought that the owners were living in either the US or Canada but all attempts to trace them had failed so far.  The Scottish Government owned the grounds and Midlothian Council was in the process of a compulsory purchase of the property which would take 3-4 months to complete.   It would then be handed over to the Trust to raise the £10-15m needed for renovation of the property with the intention of making it accessible to the general public.  Although the building was landlocked, access was available under the right to roam legislation.  It was currently visited by around 100 people a year.   

6.2.   As a result of the recent high winds many council workers were assisting both council tenants and private owners with repairs.

6.3   Roslin Glen was almost ready to re-open but the road was subject to movement at the Rosewell end.  It was hoped that it would be re-opened within the next couple of weeks  
6.4   Lasswade bridge would eventually need a great deal of money spent on it to strengthen it once again.

6.5   Tesco Hardengreen had fallen foul to ‘test purchasing’ during the Christmas period with 48 hours given to revoke its alcohol licence.  An appeal was currently in progress.

6.6 Scrap dealers were currently operating the area.  It was not illegal to remove scrap material so long as permission was given to do so.

6.7   JF asked on behalf of Hawthorden Parent Council where responsibility lay for clearing litter from the playgrounds and grounds in general.  JA advised that playgrounds were janitorial responsibilities while the grounds and boundaries were a matter for the Council.  Once advised, Council squads would come in and clean up. 

6.8   Cllr DM reported that due to the current suspension of garden waste removal extra staff was available for uplifting litter.  Electricians were also sorting out the timing on street lights following recent power cuts.

6.9   KF suggested that if the Staiside proposals are raised in the future then perhaps RF and KR could be invited back to a PDCC meeting along with officials form the Council’s Roads Department to discuss the road layout of the new retail proposals. DM would arrange for a copy of the planned layout of the roads for the new High School to be made available to PDCC.                                                                                                             Action:  Cllr DM
7. Local Issues

7.1  It was suggested the a grit bin at the foot of Dobbies Road at the junction of Polton Road would be helpful as would an additional one on Polton Road itself.
7.2    Due to parked cars, there was not much room to pull in at the chicane on Polton Road opposite the Polton Inn.  It was agreed to raise this with the Police.                  Action: Chair 

Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 8 February 2012. 
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